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Report to the USM Board of Regents

Chancellor William Kirwan

Friday, April 15, 2011
Thank you Mr. Chairman.  Thank you as well to David Warner, Executive Director of the University System of Maryland at Hagerstown (USMH), for hosting this meeting and for your excellent report.  The progress here at the Hagerstown Center is very impressive and a source of pride for USM.  As many of you know, USMH recently celebrated it five-year anniversary with a scholarship fundraiser that brought the total support for its Scholarship Fund to more than $500,000.  This year, approximately 165 students will graduate from programs offered at USMH, bringing the total number of graduates to more than 850.  Several new programs are being considered, and a needs assessment is planned to look at possible expansion into nearby buildings.

A special part of today’s meeting is the recognition of this year’s Regents Faculty Award winners.  We will present these awards following my report. In addition to these awards, I’m pleased to note several other impressive honors and awards that have come to members of the Board and to several of our presidents since we last met.  First, the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission’s African American Council honored Regent Orlan Johnson recently with its “Trailblazer” award.  The award recognizes Orlan’s professional accomplishments as well as his community service.  Regent Norm Augustine was named by Drexel University as the nation’s 2011 Engineer of the Year.  Norm was also named one of the Daily Record's 2011 Influential Marylanders.  

Congratulations are in order, as well, for University of Maryland, Baltimore County (UMBC) President Freeman A. Hrabowski, who was presented with the 2011 TIAA-CREF Theodore M. Hesburgh Award for Leadership Excellence at the American Council of Education’s annual meeting a few weeks ago.  This award recognizes one president in America each year who best exhibits the exemplary leadership qualities of Father Hesburgh during his tenure as president of Notre Dame. 

The American Immigration Council honored University of Maryland, College Park (UMCP) President Wallace Loh with its prestigious "Immigrant Achievement Award" for 2011. 

Both Bowie State University (BSU) President Mickey Burnim and Universities at Shady Grove (USG) Executive Director Stewart Edelstein were named among “The 25 CEOs You Need to Know for 2011” by The Gazette of Politics and Business. They will be formally honored with the award at a luncheon next month.  Stew was also a unanimous selection for the Montgomery County Chamber of Commerce’s “Visionary Award” to be presented at the Chamber’s 52nd Annual Dinner on June 1, 2011.
Salisbury University (SU) President Janet Dudley Eshbach is featured in the national publication Hispanic Outlook, for her leadership in creating a welcoming environment for Latino students at SU.  
Congratulations—with more than a tinge of sadness—to outgoing Towson University (TU) President Bob Caret, Bob Caret, who will be taking the helm of the University of Massachusetts System on July 1, 2011.  In his seven years as president at Towson, Bob has truly brought the university to new heights, gaining national recognition for, among many other things, closing the achievement gap between minority and white students, attracting an ever-stronger student population, and changing the face of the campus and its ability to address state needs.  At the end of my remarks, I will ask the Board to consider a citation recognizing Bob’s exceptional leadership.

I also want to thank Marcia Welsh, TU’s provost and vice president for academic affairs, who has agreed to serve as interim president effective April 20, 2011.
Finally, as you know, University of Maryland Eastern Shore (UMES) President Thelma Thompson has announced that she will retire on August 15, 2011 after a nine-year tenure.  As president of UMES, Thelma focused relentlessly on academic excellence and under her guidance the university solidified its reputation as one of the country’s best historically black institutions.  I know Thelma is especially proud of the fact the UMES’ business school just received full accreditation from AACSB.  I also want to note also that the Daily Record selected Thelma, for the second time, as one of Maryland’s 100 Most Influential Women. 
I will ask the Board to consider a citation to recognize Thelma at the June meeting.  A search committee to find Thelma’s successor will be appointed soon.

Elsewhere across the USM . . . . 

Rosemont Elementary/Middle School—a Baltimore City Charter School operated by Coppin State University (CSU)—has been named Maryland Charter School of the Year by the Maryland Charter School Network.  Also at CSU, senior Stephen H. Garlington, II, won the first place award for research presentation at the 30th Annual Research Association of Minority Professors conference.  
In another K-12 partnership honor, Salisbury University (SU)—which has teaching partnerships with Worcester County Public Schools—received the 2011 Exemplary Professional Development School Achievement Award from the National Association of Professional Development Schools. Only five campuses across the country were recognized.  

In acknowledgement of Frostburg State University’s (FSU) "courageous conversation" on binge drinking, the White House Office on Drug Control declared FSU a model institution in addressing the issue and President Jonathan Gibralter has been named to the President's Task Force on College Binge Drinking. 

In another presidential appointment, Dr. Kevin J. Cullen, director of the Greenebaum Cancer Center at the University of Maryland, Baltimore (UMB), has been selected by President Obama to serve on the National Cancer Advisory Board, an advisory committee to the U.S. National Cancer Institute.

Next month, University of Maryland Center for Environmental Science (UMCES) Professor Patricia Glibert will be one of four international researchers—and the only marine scientist—awarded honorary doctoral degrees by Linnaeus University in Sweden. The University’s Faculty Board of Science and Engineering will present Dr. Glibert the award for her internationally renowned work in the field of marine ecological research.

University of Maryland University College (UMUC) was honored with the 2011 Institution Award from the Council of College and Military Educators, a not-for-profit organization founded to promote, encourage, and deliver quality education to U.S. armed service members and their families.  The Institution Award is given to a college or university that supplies quality education programs to the armed services. 


Finally, in the most recent edition of U.S. News & World Report's Best Graduate Schools:

· The University of Baltimore's (UB) College of Public Affairs was recognized as one of the top 100 public administration and public policy programs in the nation
· At UMCP:  

· the Clark School of Engineering ranked 22nd
· the College of Education ranked 23rd
· and the Smith School of Business ranked 45th. 

· At UMB:

· The School of Medicine ranked 38th 

· The School of Nursing ranked 11th 

· And the School of Law improved to 42nd, a jump of six rankings spots. 

Turning now to the recently-completed legislative session . . . . 

I think all veteran observers would agree that this was an especially difficult and challenging session.  The difficult fiscal situation, the challenges of pension reform, and several pieces of contentious legislation combined to make it a very tough legislative session.  Given the mood in Annapolis and given the state’s fiscal condition, I am pleased to report that USM came through the session quite well. 

OPERATING BUDGET

The General Assembly cut $4 million—or less than .4 percent—from the Governor’s proposed FY 2012 budget for USM.  As a result, the USM is slated to receive $1.048 billion in overall General Fund and Higher Education Investment Fund (HEIF) support is FY 2012. 

While any cut is a disappointment, the modest size of this cut is all the more remarkable when viewed from a national perspective.  Already this year we have seen higher education cuts of 50 percent in Pennsylvania, 30 percent in California, 30 percent in Washington, 40 percent in Arizona, 20 percent in Minnesota, 20 percent in New York, and 15 percent in North Carolina—a state that historically has been very supportive of higher education.

Clearly, Governor O’Malley and the General Assembly are very much bucking the national trend of disinvestment in public higher education.

One measure of their support is the fact that, since the start of the Great Recession, USM’s state support has actually grown modestly, not diminished, unlike virtually every other state where public higher education has received devastating cuts. Moreover, over this period, our tuition as a state has gone from being 6th highest to a projected 25th highest in 2011. 

The USM was given some flexibility as to how we manage the $4 million cut:

· Fund balance transfer

· Assess system administrative costs to the institutions

· Or reduced system operations, including USG and USMH.

While we are still in the process of determining exactly how to deal with this budget cut, I can assure you that it will not be my recommendation to the Board that USHM and USG be asked to bear a substantial cut to their operations. The essential value of our two regional education centers is beyond dispute.  

We are also in the process of assessing tuition in light of the $4 million cut.  We will need to hold a special meeting of the Board in the next week to 10 days so that the Board can set FY 2012 tuition rates. 

While, unfortunately, the budget does not include merit or COLA pay increases, it eliminates the need for furloughs. There will be statewide lump sum payments of $750 per employee as a small recognition of the sacrifices people have made in recent years.  Finally, thanks to a hard fought USM effort, the budget bill includes language to allow retention pay increases to prevent the loss of critical USM staff—in addition to critical faculty.

One final note about the operating budget: Obviously, the budget does not include funds to do all we had hoped in support of the initiatives in our Strategic Plan.  The campuses did, however, prepare scaled down plans in the case of a status quo budget. So, I want to assure the Board that the strategic plan will move forward and we will make progress with it this year. 

The biggest loss is in our ability to expand capacity, serve more students, and move toward the state goal of a 55 percent college completion rate.  In addition, our ability to expand programs in critical workforce areas and fully implement STEM initiatives will be compromised.

Of course, no one year will not make or break a 10-year effort and we will press ahead with the funds we have.  We will also continue to build support for greater levels of funding as the economy begins to rebound. 

CAPITAL BUDGET  

The news with the Capital Budget was even better. With a commitment of over $158 million, the General Assembly approved EVERY USM project included in the Governor’s Capital Budget.  The General Assembly even added $17 million of capital funds to our budget above the amount the Governor requested.  Consider just a few projects approved:

· $41 million for UB’s new Law Center 

· $41 million for the Performing Arts and Humanities Facility at UMBC

· $30 million for Phase 1 of the Physical Sciences Complex at UMCP
· $10 million in planning funding for the Center for Communications & Information Technology at FSU

· $3.6 million to begin planning the  New Engineering and Aviation Science Building at UMES

· And $17 million for the System’s Capital Facilities Renewal Program so we can be more pro-active in our approach to deferred maintenance
· $5 million for facilities renewal at College Park and $4 million for planning of  UMB’s HSF III facility were included in the extra funds provided by the General Assembly
LEGISLATION / OTHER ISSUES
Finally, just about every significant piece of legislation impacting the USM went the way we wanted as well.  

A bill allowing in-state tuition for qualified undocumented Maryland students was approved.  The Invest Maryland Program creating a State-supported venture capital program to take better advantage of our strength in R&D was passed. And initiatives to expand higher educational opportunities in Southern Maryland and Northeastern Maryland were both adopted.

In addition, bills we opposed—from one establishing another level of obstacles in the program review process to one featuring unfavorable changes to our procurements processes—were not passed

One last issue I want to address is the requirement for the USM Board of Regents to study the advantages and disadvantages of merging the University of Maryland, College Park and the University of Maryland, Baltimore.  As you know, the original language required not only a study, but also an implementation plan.  As the issue was debated in the budget conference committee, with our support, the language was changed.  The final version is that the Board is asked to study the advantages and disadvantages of a merger and IF the Board concludes that merging the two institutions is feasible and appropriate, then it is asked to develop an outline of how the merger will be accomplished.

I know every member of this board is fully supportive of any and all efforts to foster greater educational and research collaborations across disciplinary boundaries and campus boarders.  Such efforts not only strengthen the USM internally, but they also spawn increased economic activity, commercialization efforts, and enhance the state’s economic vitality.  I am confident that as we carry out this study, the priorities of excellent educational opportunities, cutting-edge research and discovery efforts, economic growth and workforce readiness initiatives, community service programs, and the best interests of the students we serve will guide the efforts.  

I want to close by commending Associate Vice Chancellor for Government Relations PJ Hogan, our Director of Legislative Affairs Andy Clark, and the entire Annapolis “team,” which includes the presidents and the campus-based government relations members.  These men and women all worked together to insure the Board’s priorities were met in the legislative session. Given the challenges we faced and the negative outcomes on the table, I think we have to declare this a very successful session for the USM. 

Mr. Chairman . . . this completes my report.
